

NJP POSITION STATEMENT: Health Justice

Contact

University of Technology Sydney, National Justice Project, CB01.07,

P.O. BOX 123, Gadigal Country, Broadway, NSW 2007

T: +61 2 9514 4440 E: info@justice.org.au

W: www.justice.org.au FB: <https://www.facebook.com/NationalJusticeProjectAu/>

Twitter: https://twitter.com/NJP_Au

Instagram: https://www.instagram.com/nationaljusticeproject_au/?hl=en

LinkedIn: <https://www.linkedin.com/company/national-justice-project/mycompany/>

The National Justice Project

The National Justice Project ('NJP') is a not-for-profit human rights legal and civil rights service. Our mission is to fight for justice, fairness and inclusivity by eradicating systemic discrimination. Together with our clients and partners, we work to create systemic change and amplify the voices of communities harmed by government inaction, harm and discrimination.

The NJP creates positive change through strategic legal action, supporting grassroots advocacy, collaborative projects, research and policy work and practice-inspired and catalytic social justice education. Our focus areas include health justice, specifically for persons with disability and First Nations communities; racial justice, challenging misconduct in policing, prisons, judicial and youth services; and seeking justice for refugees and people seeking asylum. We receive no government funding and intentionally remain independent in order to do our work. We therefore rely on grassroots community, philanthropic and business support.

Acknowledgement of First Nations Peoples' Custodianship

The National Justice Project pays its respects to First Nations Elders, past and present, and extends that respect to all First Nations Peoples across the country. We acknowledge the diversity of First Nations cultures and communities and recognise First Nations Peoples as the traditional and ongoing custodians of the lands and waters on which we work and live.

We acknowledge and celebrate the unique lore, knowledges, cultures, histories, perspectives and languages that Australia's First Nations Peoples hold. The National Justice Project recognises that throughout history the Australian health and legal systems have been used as an instrument of oppression against First Nations Peoples. The National Justice Project seeks to strengthen and promote dialogue between the Australian legal system and First Nations laws, governance structures and protocols. We are committed to achieving social justice and to bring change to systemic problems of abuse and discrimination.



CONTENTS

| | |
|---|-----------|
| EXECUTIVE SUMMARY | 4 |
| NATIONAL JUSTICE PROJECT POSITION ON HEALTH JUSTICE | 4 |
| NATIONAL JUSTICE PROJECT APPROACH TO HEALTH JUSTICE | 4 |
| PRIORITIES & RECOMMENDATIONS | 5 |
| Universal Healthcare Principles | 5 |
| Healthcare that is culturally safe and free of discrimination | 5 |
| Healthcare for First Nations people | 6 |
| Healthcare for asylum seekers and refugees | 6 |
| Healthcare for people on temporary visas | 7 |
| Healthcare for people with a disability | 7 |
| Healthcare in the justice system | 8 |
| Healthcare and intersectionality | 8 |
| THE JUSTIFICATION..... | 8 |
| LEGISLATIVE, POLICY AND SERVICE ISSUES..... | 8 |
| Healthcare that is culturally safe and free of discrimination | 9 |
| Universal Healthcare Principles | 10 |
| Healthcare for First Nations people | 10 |
| Healthcare for asylum seekers and refugees | 10 |
| Healthcare for people on temporary visas | 11 |
| Healthcare in the justice system | 11 |
| <i>Access to equitable healthcare</i> | 11 |
| <i>People with disability</i> | 13 |
| <i>Mental health and healing</i> | 15 |
| <i>Continuity of care</i> | 16 |
| Deaths in Custody | 16 |
| HUMAN RIGHTS FRAMEWORK | 17 |
| Australia’s obligations under international law | 17 |
| Obligations under Australian law | 18 |
| ADDITIONAL RESOURCES | 20 |
| ENDNOTES..... | 21 |

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

National Justice Project position on Health Justice

The National Justice Project ('NJP') believes that everyone has the right to the highest attainable standard of healthcare delivered in a manner that is culturally safe, dignified and respectful, without discrimination or prejudice based on legal status, culture, ethnicity, religion, gender, disability, socio-economic status, geography, or sexuality.

Far too often in Australia, people are denied access to quality healthcare due to racial discrimination, their country of origin and visa status, or due to a physical or intellectual disability. The Australian Government has grossly failed to discharge their obligations time and again. This ongoing failure to provide adequate healthcare is a crisis that needs to be remedied with urgency.

Racism and other forms of discrimination are an endemic problem in Australia and these prejudices permeate into our health system resulting in the failure to deliver essential health services to communities which are susceptible to systemic oppression. The failure of successive Federal State and Territory governments to provide culturally safe and adequate healthcare is harmful and at times fatal. There is a growing and substantial body of evidence to establish racism, discrimination and disempowerment as determinants of poorer health outcomes.¹

National Justice Project approach to Health Justice

The NJP's [Health Justice](#), [Racial Justice](#) and [Just Systems](#) programmes challenge systemic discrimination in the health system by securing legal and policy reforms to ensure equitable access to quality, dignified, trauma-informed and culturally safe healthcare. The NJP supports clients in their pursuit of justice through legal processes including litigation, conciliation and complaints. We also pursue health justice through education programmes, advocacy and collaborative projects. We contribute to public debate, awareness and make powerful [submissions](#) to public inquiries to draw the attention of decision-makers to the systemic causes of health care discrimination and pressure governments to implement the recommendations of coronial inquests and parliamentary inquiries through petitions and open letters. We support our clients to tell their stories, helping to educate and raise awareness in the wider community and inspire others to fight for justice.

We work with a range of community organisations to address individual, institutional and systemic racism in the health, justice and social service systems. We are an active member of the [Partnership for Justice in Health](#); we work closely with the [Queensland University of Technology Indigenist Health Humanities](#) project; we have developed an [Aboriginal Patient Advocacy Training](#) programme with the [Aboriginal Health Council of Western Australia](#) (ACHWA) and the [Health Consumers' Council of WA](#) (HCCWA); and we work closely with [Deadly Connections](#) to deliver the [Bugmy Justice Project](#).

In partnership with [Larissa Behrendt AO](#), we have created a number of digital roundtables with a range of expert panellists on the topic of Health Justice for First Nations people, including: [Fighting for the Rights of](#)

[First Nations People with Disabilities in the Justice System](#); [Spotlight on the NSW report into First Nations deaths in custody](#); and [Exploring health justice beyond the courtroom](#).

Working with a range of stakeholders from the legal, community and advocacy sectors, and with support from our partners, donors and sponsors, we delivered our inaugural [Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice](#) in a unique event where participants worked in teams to solve some of the most challenging problems and injustices facing people living with disability. A panel of judges selected a new emergency services branch to support people with disability (and others requiring specialist support) and divert them from police and the criminal justice system as the winning pitch.

Together with the [Jumbunna Institute for Education and Research](#), we have developed [Call it Out](#), an online register to record instances of personal or systemic racism towards First Nations peoples and promote anti-racist policy and practices, and our Tech4Justice programme aims to create technological solutions to enable users to make complaints, navigate the complex complaint pathways and access support, as well as gathering evidence to inform advocacy strategies driven by communities affected by discrimination to drive systemic change.

Many of our clients have been directly impacted by negligent and inadequate medical treatment, often as a result of discrimination. We represent individuals and families of loved ones who have been harmed or have died because of poor or discriminatory attitudes in medical treatment and facilitate legal action and complaints against government, health and custodial institutions that have failed in their duty to provide quality and respectful healthcare. We are motivated and informed by the strength and experiences of our clients and their communities and it is from this perspective that we present the NJP's Position Statement on Health Justice.

PRIORITIES & RECOMMENDATIONS

Universal Healthcare Principles

1. The Australian Government has an obligation to ensure all people receive the highest attainable standard of healthcare, irrespective of legal status, culture, ethnicity, religion, gender, disability, socio-economic status, geography, or sexuality.
2. People in police custody, prisons, youth detention and immigration detention have the right to receive adequate healthcare at a standard equitable to that available in the community, without discrimination.
3. Standards of equitable healthcare must be proportionate to the needs of the individuals and communities it serves.

Healthcare that is culturally safe and free of discrimination

4. Healthcare should be delivered in a culturally safe, anti-racist, non-discriminatory and trauma-informed manner.
5. Improved access to healthcare services is needed, particularly in rural, regional and remote areas.

6. Community-defined, objective and meaningful measurements of institutional racism and implicit bias is needed, with the results published and utilised to implement evidence-based reforms.

Healthcare for First Nations people

7. First Nations people should receive the highest attainable standard of healthcare. At a minimum, the standard should be equitable to that which is enjoyed by the rest of the community.
8. First Nations people have the right to receive culturally safe, dignified, and respectful healthcare and it is incumbent on the Australian Government to ensure this right by:
 - a. Acknowledging that explicit systemic racism exists within the health system.
 - b. Acknowledging the deleterious impacts institutional and individual racism has on First Nations peoples' access to and engagement with health systems.
 - c. Applying anti-racist and race critical approaches to the health agenda, in partnership with First Nations communities, researchers, organisations and practitioners to address the disparate and harmful health outcomes for First Nations people and to achieve justice in health by enabling a health system free of racism.
9. Acknowledging that systemic racism exists within the health system, healthcare should be provided in a manner that appropriately services the cultural and social needs and expectations of the community, especially where that community is First Nations. Such an approach should include:
 - a. Enhancing the employment and retention of First Nations healthcare professionals.
 - b. Enhancing resourcing and support for Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations (ACCHOs).
 - c. Strengthening the Aboriginal Health Liaison Officer programme and supporting the development of community-led culturally appropriate patient advocacy opportunities.
10. Urgently implement and provide resources for the implementation of the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (RCIADIC)² regarding health care, social welfare and
11. Where a First Nations death occurs in custody or in or after health care, the recommendations of the RCIADIC regarding coronial inquests should be implemented.³

Healthcare for asylum seekers and refugees

12. It is incumbent on Federal, State and Territory governments to ensure that safe and adequate healthcare is made available to all, without discrimination, including on the grounds of their citizenship and residency status.⁴
13. Healthcare should be delivered in a manner that is culturally appropriate and trauma informed, with special consideration to physical and mental health needs proportionate to the harmful conditions created and exacerbated by detention.
14. Immigration detention should only be applied or considered as a last resort⁵ with temporal limits in place when detention is applied.
15. All mandatory and indefinite immigration detention policies should be repealed.
16. Asylum seekers and refugees detained in immigration and third country processing facilities or remaining in third countries post processing, should receive appropriate healthcare without discrimination at a standard equivalent to that which is enjoyed by the rest of the Australian community regardless of their citizenship and residency status, including full access to the Medicare Benefits

Scheme (Medicare), the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) and the National Disability and Insurance Scheme (NDIS).

17. Asylum seekers and refugees should receive appropriate healthcare without discrimination at a standard equivalent to that which is enjoyed by the rest of the community regardless of their citizenship and residency status, including full access to Medicare, the PBS and the NDIS. Adjustments to living arrangements should be made for those Asylum seekers and refugees with a disability.
18. Enhanced resourcing and supports are needed to improve asylum seeker and refugee access to healthcare services, including mental health and disability services.
19. Asylum seekers and refugees with disability have the right to receive the highest attainable standard of healthcare without delay or discrimination.
20. The *Migration Act 1958* should be amended to extend the operation of s 4AA to include persons with disabilities.ⁱ

Healthcare for people on temporary visas

21. Enhanced resourcing and supports are needed for improved access to healthcare services for adults and children on temporary visas, including mental health and disability services.
22. Efforts should be made to improve the NDIS plan to provide community-based, holistic, compassionate and responsive health and support services for individuals with disability.
23. The ten-year residency minimum for the Disability Support Pension should be abolished, or at least substantially reduced.
24. Improved access to essential support services is needed for individuals with disability on temporary visas, especially children.

Healthcare for people with a disability

25. People with disability should receive the highest attainable standard of healthcare. At a minimum, the standard should be equitable to that which is enjoyed by the rest of the community.
26. People with disability have the right to receive culturally safe, dignified, and respectful healthcare and it is incumbent on the Australian Government to ensure this right by:
 - a. Acknowledging that explicit systemic discrimination exists within the health system.
 - b. Acknowledging the deleterious impacts institutional and individual discrimination has on people with disability's ability to access and engage with health systems.
 - c. Applying anti-ableist approaches to the health agenda, in partnership with disability groups, communities, researchers, organisations and practitioners to address the disparate and harmful health outcomes for people with disability and to achieve justice in health by enabling a health system free of discrimination.
27. Acknowledging that systemic discrimination exists within the health system, healthcare should be provided in a manner that appropriately services the cultural and social needs and expectations of the community, especially disabled individuals and groups. Such an approach should include:
 - a. Enhancing the employment and retention of healthcare professionals with disability in a manner that is sensitive to their needs.

ⁱ Section 4AA of the Migration Act provides that 'a minor shall only be detained as a measure of last resort'.

- b. Resourcing and support for disability advocates and groups.

Healthcare in the justice system

28. Governments must ensure that safe and adequate healthcare is made available to all, without discrimination, including on the grounds of their legal situation.⁶
29. People in custody (including people in police custody, prisons and youth detention facilities) should receive access to healthcare at a standard equivalent to that provided in the community, including full access to Medicare and PBS and NDIS services.
30. Enhanced resourcing and supports are needed to fund and provide appropriate and culturally safe healthcare to people in custody, delivered by culturally appropriate services with such care to include holistic health care, mental health care, psychosocial supports, disability care, healing and rehabilitation.
31. Governments should move to apply imprisonment as a last resort, and instead prioritise rehabilitation and healing principles for First Nations adults and children.⁷
32. Children are entitled to special protection due to their age and do not belong in prisons. The minimum age of criminal responsibility should be raised to at least 14 years for all offences consistent with medical and scientific evidence pertaining to child and adolescent neurodevelopment, and in line with international standards.
33. Police-led responses to people experiencing mental health crises and exhibiting cognitive and psychosocial disability remain inadequate and ineffective and should be replaced with community-based, compassionate, holistic and responsive social and health services and supports.
34. Amend the *Coroner's Act 2009* (NSW) to expand the scope of coronial inquests to mandate that coroners examine and make recommendations relevant to systemic issues including quality of care, treatment and supervision of people in custody.
35. Urgently implement and provide resources for the implementation of the recommendations of the RCIADIC that relate to healthcare and subsequent coronial inquests into First Nations deaths in custody that relate to healthcare.

Healthcare and intersectionality

36. Governments must ensure that safe and adequate healthcare is made available to all, without discrimination or prejudice.
37. Discrimination and prejudice in healthcare can be intersectional and care should be taken to ensure that issues with and improvements to healthcare that cross over all patients, notwithstanding their legal status, culture, ethnicity, religion, gender, disability, socio-economic status, geography, or sexuality are implemented universally.

THE JUSTIFICATION

Legislative, policy and service issues

Current legislation and policy instruments are inadequate to ensure all people have equitable access to healthcare. This is particularly true for First Nations people, asylum seekers and refugees, people from

culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) backgrounds, people with disability (including physical, cognitive and psychosocial) and people in custody (including police custody, prisons, and youth detention). Lately, these inadequacies are exemplified in State, Territory and Federal Governments' management of the COVID-19 pandemic through which the health and safety of these communities are further jeopardised as governments continue to negate their obligations to meaningfully engage with these communities and prioritise access to vaccines, information, support and adequate healthcare, and management strategies for social distancing and self-isolation in a manner that is trauma informed and culturally safe.⁸

Healthcare that is culturally safe and free of discrimination

The concept of cultural safety is drawn from the work of Māori nurses in New Zealand and can be defined as: “An environment that is safe for people: where there is no assault, challenge or denial of their identity, of who they are and what they need. It is about shared respect, shared meaning, shared knowledge and experience of learning, living and working together with dignity and truly listening”.⁹

In health settings, culturally safe practice is the ongoing critical reflection of health practitioner knowledge, skills, attitudes, practising behaviours and power differentials in delivering safe, accessible and responsive healthcare free of racism.¹⁰

The research identifies a clear link between racism and poorer mental health, including depression, anxiety and psychological stress, in addition to poorer general and physical health.^{11, 12} In Australia, racism and discrimination has permeated our health system, resulting in the failure of the healthcare system to deliver essential health services to individuals and communities most vulnerable to systemic neglect and oppression. This is particularly true for First Nations peoples,¹³ asylum seekers and refugees,¹⁴ people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds¹⁵ people with physical, cognitive and psychosocial disability,¹⁶ and people experiencing homelessness, income insecurity and poverty.¹⁷

Continued experiences of racism and inadequate care can lead to an expectation of discrimination resulting in subsequent avoidance of situations and institutions. First Nations disability expert and researcher, Worimi man, Dr Scott Avery has described this concept as ‘apprehended discrimination’ – a rational fear of discrimination, based on experience, which can lead to an avoidance of situations in which a person would be further exposed to discrimination.¹⁸

Policy initiatives continue to fail to address systemic racism. For example, the Australian Human Rights Commission's call on the Federal government to support the implementation of a national ‘Anti-Racism Framework’,¹⁹ fails to define key concepts such as race and racism while the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Plan's ‘vision of a health system free of racism’²⁰ also fails to define concepts of race and racism and sidesteps examining how race and racism operates in the Australian healthcare system.²¹ Professor Chelsea Watego et al highlight that inherent in these initiatives is the assumption that the prejudices or attitudes of *individuals* adversely affects the health behaviours of First Nations people resulting in the failure of the health system to provide equitable and appropriate health care, rather than acknowledging that systemic racism is the direct result of the “ongoing impact of dispossession and colonialism, the structuring impact of discriminatory government policies and practices and the prevalence and multiple expressions of racial violence”.²²

Universal Healthcare Principles

Governments have a responsibility to ensure the highest attainable standard of health and wellbeing of their population through the provision of adequate health services and social measures, an internationally recognised and fundamental requirement.²³

Healthcare for First Nations people

The experiences of First Nations people and healthcare cannot be properly considered without acknowledgement of the historical context in which health has operated. Australia as a colony was built on the social construction of race as a divisive power and we do not minimise its power by ignoring it.²⁴ Many regional hospitals were segregated, some as late as the 1960s and many First Nations peoples are aware of and continue to feel the impacts of this history.

As mentioned above, governments have a responsibility to ensure the highest attainable standard of health and wellbeing of their population through the provision of adequate health services and social measures, an internationally recognised and fundamental requirement.²⁵ The *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples* (UNDRIP) specifically provides that First Nations peoples have the right to access health services free of discrimination.²⁶ Adequate healthcare provision for First Nations peoples requires culturally safe health services that are capable of providing safe and appropriate care.

A 2019 study found that 2 in 3 Australians hold negative views towards First Nations people.²⁷ These attitudes permeate into our health system and there is a growing and substantial body of evidence to establish racism, discrimination and disempowerment as determinants of poorer health outcomes.²⁸ Discrimination in the health system can present as either systemic barriers preventing or deterring individuals from accessing health care or as unsafe and inconsistent provision of health services.²⁹ Mainstream healthcare services must be made responsive, appropriate and culturally safe, and increased resourcing and support is required for Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations (ACCHOs) to enable the delivery of culturally appropriate and adequate health services for First Nations peoples, including in prisons and youth detention facilities.³⁰

The Interim Report of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability highlights the specific and disproportionate challenges First Nations peoples with disability living in regional, rural and remote areas face, including racism, ableism and neglect³¹ and the need for First Nations people with disability to define what equitable access to adequate healthcare delivered in a manner that is culturally appropriate looks like.³²

Healthcare for asylum seekers and refugees

The universal health care principles set out above apply to immigration detainees who often experience protracted and egregious abuse and neglect of asylum seekers and refugees. Many detainees having experienced trauma prior to arriving in Australia, are subsequently exposed to long-term, indefinite detention in sub-standard and confined conditions, with inadequate access to fresh food, clean water and social and health services, exposure to sexual, physical and psychological abuse and the onerous and lengthy process of establishing refugee claims.³³ These conditions contribute to poorer health outcomes in general and can exacerbate existing disabilities and trigger certain psychosocial disabilities, particularly in

children - people who are detained as children are likely to experience ongoing symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) well into adulthood.³⁴

The Australian government has a long history of neglecting the health and welfare of refugees and asylum seekers.³⁵ In March 2019, following the successful ‘kids off Nauru’ campaign, the Medevac Bill³⁶ allowed for the temporary transfer of patients in offshore detention to Australia for urgent medical assessment on the recommendation of two doctors and requiring a response by the Federal Health Minister within 72 hours.³⁷ Following its repeal in December 2019,³⁸ asylum seekers and refugees are left to languish in offshore detention facilities and must once again rely on sections of the Migration Act and the discretion of the Minister for urgent medical assessment and treatment.³⁹

Healthcare for people on temporary visas

Asylum seekers who arrive in Australia by boat and subsequently determined to be refugees, are ineligible for the Subclass 866 Permanent Protection Visa, and can only be granted the 785 Temporary Protection Visa⁴⁰ or 790 Safe Haven Enterprise Visa.⁴¹ Such distinctions deny migrant and culturally and linguistically diverse communities’ access to much needed supports and services and contribute to poorer health outcomes. For example, the 785 Temporary Protection Visa and the 790 Safe Haven Enterprise Visa are temporary and do not entitle a person access to the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS). The discriminatory treatment of refugees based on the date and manner of their arrival in Australia is punitive, inhumane and degrading, and violate international laws and obligations.⁴²

Healthcare in the justice system

Access to equitable healthcare

The United Nations’ *Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners* (also known as the ‘Nelson Mandela Rules’), establishes the minimum requirements for the treatment of all persons in prisons, youth detention, and remanded in custody.⁴³ The Nelson Mandela Rules are based on the overarching principle that “all prisoners shall be treated with the respect due to their inherent dignity”⁴⁴ and recognises that states are responsible for guaranteeing this right, including ensuring people in custody receive a standard of health care equitable to that which is available in the community, without discrimination; a right emulated in the RCIADIC recommendations.⁴⁵ Rule 22 (2) of the Nelson Mandela Rules states that “sick prisoners who require specialist treatment shall be transferred to specialized institutions or to civil hospitals”⁴⁶ and rule 82 makes it clear that those with mental health conditions should be “treated in specialized institutions under medical management”.⁴⁷

Domestically, Australian state and territory legislation provides that people in prison have the right to timely access to health care of equitable standard to that which is provided in the community,⁴⁸ also known as the ‘equivalence of care’ principle.⁴⁹ However, prisons and youth detention facilities are not adequately equipped to provide health services and supports to people with complex and multiple health, mental health, disability and rehabilitation needs. Instead, they often function as warehouses, particularly for people from lower socioeconomic circumstances, people with a history of trauma and substance misuse and people with mental health conditions and cognitive and psychosocial disability.⁵⁰

The healthcare service and support needs of people in prisons and youth detention facilities are greater and more complex when compared to the healthcare needs of those in the outside community.⁵¹ Despite the specialised needs of people in youth and adult prisons, the health, mental health, disability and rehabilitation services and supports available in prisons and youth detention facilities across Australia are grossly inadequate to meet the health demands of people in custody.⁵² In 2020, across NSW adult prisons, 60,000 (11 per cent) of all scheduled health appointments in prison clinics were not attended, with the most common reason identified as ‘patient unable to attend’ followed by ‘[appointment] cancelled by Corrective Services NSW’.⁵³ To achieve the goal of equitable healthcare for people in custody, governments must urgently address the inadequate and inferior healthcare services available in adult and youth prisons⁵⁴ and the long waiting times for accessing what limited services are available⁵⁵ by mandating equitable access to proper medical staff and facilities within the community and the closure of all remaining prison hospitals, including Long Bay Prison Hospital in NSW.

The imprisonment rate in Australia is high by international standards.⁵⁶ Between 2003 and 2018 Australia had the third highest imprisonment rate rise within the OECD at 39 per cent, following Turkey and Columbia at 120 per cent and 46 per cent, respectively.⁵⁷ Nationally, between 2000 and 2008 Australia’s imprisonment rate increased by 25 per cent, despite the rate of offendingⁱⁱ falling by 18 per cent over the same period.⁵⁸ Since 2006, the imprisonment rate for First Nations people increased by 35 per cent, compared with 14 per cent for the general population,⁵⁹ and the imprisonment rate for First Nations people is 13.3 times the rate of the general population.⁶⁰

Despite Australia’s domestic and international obligations, private and state managed prisons and youth detention facilities are not adequately servicing the healthcare needs of people in custody. The growing privatisation of prisons and prison services presents additional barriers to equitable and specialised health care for people in custodial settings. In Australia, private prisons and prison services, including healthcare and security services are operated by profit-driven multinational corporations, such as Serco, GEO Group, Broadpectrum, and G4S.⁶¹ In 2019, the Queensland government announced that it would take over the contracts of two prisons – the Arthur Gorrie Correctional Centre operated by GEO Group and the Southern Queensland Correctional Centre operated by Serco – due to significant concerns following evidence of overcrowding, understaffing and excessive use of force by prison staff.⁶² In the same year the South Australian government ignoring this warning granted Serco a contract to run the Adelaide Remand Centre.⁶³

There is an inherent conflict of interest in contracting for-profit corporations to operate prisons and prison services on behalf of governments. Such conflicts are further exacerbated by a lack of financial incentive to reduce recidivism rates and a general disengagement with important public and not-for-profit service sectors, including mental health, disability, housing, employment and education.⁶⁴ Particularly when it comes to the delivery of healthcare, public and private prisons are not equipped to meet the health care needs of people in prison. Specialised health services should be made available to First Nations people and

ⁱⁱ The rate of offending is measured by the number of offenders proceeded against by police.

people with disability, and culturally safe and equitable health services made available to all in carceral environments whether privatised or publicly operated.

The *Health Insurance Act 1973 (Cth)* (Health Insurance Act) governs the national Medicare Benefits Schedule (Medicare), which includes the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS). Under section 19(2) of the 1976 amendment to the *Health Insurance Act*, Medicare benefits are not payable in respect of a professional service that has been rendered by, on behalf of, or under an arrangement with states and territories. In other words, because Medicare and PBS are managed and funded by the Federal government while custodial health services are managed and funded by individual State and Territory governments, it is argued that the responsibility for and costs associated with custodial healthcare falls on states and territories with the assumption that these governments are providing equivalent services to meet the healthcare needs of people in custody.⁶⁵ However, the exemption under section 19(2) of the *Health Insurance Act* provides discretionary powers to the Minister for Health to waive the Medicare exemption in rural and remote communities based on disadvantages in accessing health care services,⁶⁶ setting a general precedent for its use when there are inequalities in access to healthcare, such as in prisons, youth detention and immigration detention.

People with disability

People with disability are at greater risk of neglect, abuse and exploitation than people without disability. People with disability are less likely to report as victims of crime and when they do often encounter a compromised police response if they cannot provide a clear narrative of what occurred, are not believed or are dismissed as substance affected or wasting police time.⁶⁷ Women with disability are 4-10 times more likely to be victims of sexual violence and are far less likely to report the crime due to ableism and sexism in police responses.⁶⁸

People with disability are disproportionately represented in Australia's criminal justice system: The result of an institutionalised process whereby certain acts and behaviours are criminalised and consequently policed and punished.⁶⁹ People with disability account for roughly 18 per cent of the Australian population while comprising about 29 per cent of the prison population.⁷⁰

More than one in five First Nations children and almost one in two (48 per cent) First Nations adults live with disability and it is accepted that these figures are under-representative.⁷¹ First Nations people with a disability are 14 times more likely to be imprisoned than the general population.⁷² Since 1991, over 40 per cent of deaths in custody have involved First Nations peoples living with disability.⁷³ Incarceration also disproportionately impacts First Nations young people and young people living with disability. Where race and disability intersect, First Nations young people face a double disadvantage.

Many young people in the criminal justice system have complicated and multifaceted needs, including mental health and disability.⁷⁴ Incarceration in childhood is associated with increased risks of suicidality, depression, substance use, mental illness and cognitive and psychosocial disability.⁷⁵ Behaviours associated with cognitive and psychosocial disabilities such as attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and fetal alcohol spectrum disorder (FASD) are often misinterpreted as non-compliance or defiance⁷⁶ and met with punitive measures including excessive force, the use of physical restraints and prolonged solitary confinement.⁷⁷ Nationally, over 75 per cent of imprisoned children and young people are living with one or

more mental illness. The causal link between incarceration and poor mental health is well established, with some studies showing one third of incarcerated youth diagnosed with depression experienced its onset following incarceration.⁷⁸ Exposure to trauma and separation from home and community resulting from detention is known to further exacerbate mental health risks.⁷⁹

Children are entitled to special protection due to their age. However, across Australia the minimum age of criminal responsibility is set at 10 years. Young children are vulnerable to the criminal justice system despite extensive evidence that the adolescent brain does not fully mature until a person is at least in their early 20s,⁸⁰ and that the prefrontal lobe, which accounts for criminal behaviour and offending, is the last area of the brain to mature.⁸¹ All children should be supported through culturally appropriate community-based responses, with a focus on prevention, diversion and support rather than punishment. Children and young people with disability and complex needs, and their families are particularly vulnerable to the inadequate, discriminatory and culturally unsafe healthcare, education and other services available in custodial settings. Such measures are cruel, inhumane and degrading and violate international laws and obligations.⁸²

The National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS), established under the *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013*, was designed to give people with a 'permanent disability' greater choice and control over the support and treatment they receive. The range of supports and services available are limited for people in custodial settings. The NDIS does not cover services and supports that it considers to be the day-to-day responsibility of the justice system, including help with personal care, disability related health supports and medical supports related to other health conditions.⁸³ The limited services the NDIS does provide, such as prosthetic limb replacement, staff training and post-release capacity building supports,⁸⁴ are vulnerable to obstruction by the justice system which has the power to decide what supports can be delivered in a custody setting and can deny certain supports, such as assistive technologies, if they believe that it may be a risk to the participant or others.⁸⁵

Access to the NDIS is also limited for people with psychosocial disability. Psychosocial disabilities are generally classified as 'non-permanent' and due to a lack of clear eligibility criteria around what constitutes a permanent psychosocial disability, most people with psychosocial disability do not meet the criteria of a 'permanent disability' and are therefore ineligible to receive related services and supports under the NDIS.⁸⁶ To complicate matters further all NDIS payments end whilst an individual is held in prison and they are often denied the programmes critical to their success and recovery. These complications are further exacerbated for people living in regional and rural areas where the NDIS is difficult to access and navigate due to limited services and supports available.⁸⁷

Within the justice system, people with disability are at grave risk of verbal, physical and sexual violence as well as bullying and harassment.⁸⁸ Due to a lack of adequate and appropriate health services and trained staff, prison staff responses are often punitive, resorting to the use of physical restraints and prolonged solitary confinement and isolation.⁸⁹ By denying individuals in custody full access to supports and services under the NDIS, and by creating barriers for people with psychosocial disability to access the services and supports they need, the Australian government is not meeting its obligations to provide people in prison with healthcare and supports at an equitable standard to that which is provided in the community, in particular First Nations adults and children who are overrepresented among the prison population and who

historically have had negative experiences, if any, with existing disability and mental health support systems.⁹⁰

Mental health and healing

The prevalence of people with mental illness in prisons is almost double that of the general population.⁹¹

People in prisons are 10 times more likely to report a history of suicidal ideation and suicide attempts, with the suicide rate being five times higher for men and twelve times higher for women in prisons when compared to the general population.⁹² People in prison commonly suffer from depression, anxiety, drug and alcohol dependence, and post-traumatic stress disorder.⁹³ Prison staff do not have the skills and training to manage the specialised healthcare demands of people in prison living with mental illness and/or cognitive and psychosocial disability.⁹⁴ In many cases, this inadequacy results in prison staff using solitary confinement as a strategy to cope with behaviours of people with mental illness and disability rather than providing essential supports or treatments.⁹⁵

In NSW, 50 per cent of all people in adult prisons have been diagnosed or treated for a mental illness, and 87 per cent of children in custody have a current or previous mental illness and/or cognitive or psychosocial disability.⁹⁶ The rates for First Nations adults and children are higher.⁹⁷ Across NSW adult prisons, demand for mental health care far exceeds service capacity, with patients being held in environments unsuitable for their needs.⁹⁸ In March 2021, at least 143 mental health patients were waiting to access acute or sub-acute mental health units, the average waiting period was 43 days, with 17 patients having wait times over 100 days.⁹⁹

In Australia, persons with cognitive and psychosocial disability who are charged with a crime but found not guilty or ‘unfit to stand trial’ can be detained for indefinite and prolonged periods; a practice that can arbitrarily and unjustly detain people with disability.¹⁰⁰ The practice of indefinite and prolonged detention disproportionately affects First Nations people with disability.¹⁰¹ In jurisdictions without fixed term sentencing,ⁱⁱⁱ a person found to be unfit to stand trial may face indefinite detention, or a period of detention well above the maximum sentence for an offence¹⁰² as these laws can lead to a person pleading guilty to charges for crimes they have not committed simply to avoid the possibility of indefinite detention.¹⁰³ Even in jurisdictions with nominal custodial terms,^{iv} a person found to be unfit to stand trial may face indefinite or prolonged detention if they are found to be a continued risk to themselves or the public during the review process that takes place on completion of their nominal custodial term.¹⁰⁴ In February 2021, across NSW adult prisons 63 forensic patients were being held in mental health facilities in mainstream prisons, with some having been held in these facilities for decades.¹⁰⁵ Extended periods of confinement and inadequate health care and support can compound pre-existing conditions. Adult and youth prisons are ill-

ⁱⁱⁱ Jurisdictions with custodial supervision regimes that operate on an indefinite detention model include Queensland, Western Australia and Tasmania.

^{iv} Jurisdictions with custodial supervision regimes that operate on nominal detention models include Victoria and Northern Territory.

suited for the ongoing care and supervision of people with mental illness or cognitive or psychosocial disability, particularly for those with complex support needs.

Continuity of care

The provision of healthcare in prisons should be of a quality equal to that which is provided to the rest of the community, this includes access to Aboriginal Controlled Community Health Organisations (ACCHOs). ACCHOs are best placed to provide holistic and culturally appropriate continuity of healthcare to First Nations people in prisons.¹⁰⁶ The continuity of holistic health care provided by an ACCHO in the community is disrupted when that ACCHO is prevented from accessing a client while they are in prison.¹⁰⁷ The research shows that there are limited opportunities for ACCHOs to deliver health care services to individuals in prisons.¹⁰⁸ These limitations are most commonly attributed to the lack of access to prisoners resulting from security protocols and attitudes of prison staff, and the absence of a sustainable funding model.¹⁰⁹

Justice Health are responsible for reviewing the provision of health services provided to First Nations people in prisons, including the involvement of ACCHOs¹¹⁰ and the exchange of relevant health information between prison medical staff and ACCHOs.¹¹¹ A recent audit of NSW adult prisons found that Justice Health has limited arrangements with ACCHOs to ensure continuity of care is provided to First Nations people upon their release from prison.¹¹² The audit also found that Justice Health uses multiple information management systems and that these do not effectively transfer patient records and appointment information when patients are moved across the prison system.¹¹³

Deaths in Custody

Since the 1991 RCIADIC, at least 495 First Nations people have died in custody,¹¹⁴ and contrary to the recommendations, the number of First Nations people in prisons has more than doubled.¹¹⁵ Additional to the Recommendations from the RCIADIC, there have been numerous reports and inquiries by human rights bodies, First Nations organisations and successive governments relating to the over-imprisonment of First Nations people,¹¹⁶ without meaningful action or improvement of circumstances.

Healthcare provision within the prison system is inadequate, irrespective of geographic division. It is well documented that First Nations individuals are over-imprisoned, at a rate disproportionate to the rest of the population and are put at an unacceptable risk of death or harm in custody due to a lack of cultural safety, inadequate supervision and inadequate healthcare.

The sub-standard healthcare within prisons, and the lack of cultural safety afforded to First Nations individuals within that system, is one of many contributing factors to the unacceptably high rate of First Nations deaths in custody. First Nations people continue to die in custody without accountability, without answers, and without justice.^v The RCIADIC noted that “adequate post death investigations have the potential to save lives”.¹¹⁷ However, while Coroners have the capacity to make recommendations to ensure deaths are prevented, it is not mandated in the *Coroner’s Act 2009* (NSW) (*‘Coroner’s Act’*) that

^v For a detailed overview of First Nations deaths in custody, please see the NJP’s [‘Submission to the Select Committee into the High Level of First Nations People in Custody and Oversight and Review of Deaths in Custody’](#), August 2020.

investigations of First Nations death in custody consider the quality of care, treatment and supervision and the lawfulness of the custody before their death. While section 82 of the *Coroner's Act* allows discretion in providing recommendations that relate to public health and safety, this does not guarantee that coroners will look into the detainee's life prior to their death,¹¹⁸ with coroners continuing to confine their investigations in a seemingly deliberate attempt to avoid addressing systemic issues.¹¹⁹ If system wide changes are not made to the coronial system, First Nations deaths in custody will not be prevented.

Genuine accountability for wrongdoing is critical for deterring future conduct and in providing justice for families of First Nations people who have died at the hands of police and in custodial environments. While Coroners have the power to refer individuals to prosecutors or disciplinary bodies, this rarely occurs.¹²⁰ Police and corrective services retain a significant role in coronial inquests and are generally responsible for the initial fact-finding investigation.¹²¹ No Australian jurisdiction has established a system for a completely independent investigation into deaths in police custody.¹²² This lack of independence has led to mistrust in the system by First Nations families seeking answers and justice.¹²³

Human Rights Framework

Australia's obligations under international law

The right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, and the responsibility of governments to ensure access to medical care for their people, is enshrined in international law.

Article 25.1 of the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* affirms that “[e]veryone has the right to a standard of living adequate for the health and well-being of [themselves and their] family, including food, clothing, housing and medical care... and disability”.¹²⁴

The *International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights* (ICESCR) provides the most comprehensive article on the right to health in international human rights law in article 12.1 which recognises “the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health”.¹²⁵ The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR Committee) makes it clear that: “the right to health is closely related to and dependent upon the realization of other human rights, as contained in the International Bill of Rights, including the rights to food, housing, work, education, human dignity, life, non-discrimination, equality, [and] the prohibition against torture”.¹²⁶

The *Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples* (UNDRIP)¹²⁷ specifically recognises First Nations peoples’ “equal right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health” in article 24.2.¹²⁸ The UNDRIP also recognises First Nations peoples’ right to “life, physical and mental integrity, liberty and security of person” in article 7.1.,¹²⁹ and the right to self-determination in article 7.2., which states that: “Indigenous peoples have the collective right to live in freedom, peace and security as distinct peoples and shall not be subjected to any act of genocide or any other act of violence, including forcibly removing children of the group to another group”.¹³⁰

The CESCR Committee makes it clear that healthcare must be “respectful of medical ethics and culturally appropriate” and designed in a manner to “improve the health status of those concerned”.¹³¹ The CESCR Committee also recognises First Nations peoples’ right to equitable healthcare through “specific measures”

designed to improve access to healthcare services and supports in a manner that is “culturally appropriate”, and makes it clear that states are responsible for providing funding and supports to facilitate First Nations-led design, delivery and control over such services.¹³²

The *Convention on the Rights of the Child* (CRC), recognises that all children have the right to enjoy “the highest attainable standard of health and to facilities for the treatment of illness and rehabilitation of health” in article 24.¹³³ This right is extended to children living with disabilities in article 23¹³⁴ and asylum seeker and refugee children under article 22(1).¹³⁵

The right to healthcare free from racial or gender-based discrimination is recognised in article 5(e)(iv) of the *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* (CERD)¹³⁶ and in article 12 of the *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women* (CEDAW).¹³⁷ Read in conjunction, articles 14.1 and 14.2(b) of the CEDAW specifically notes the importance of ensuring that women living in rural areas have access to adequate health care facilities. This is particularly relevant for First Nations people, asylum seekers and refugees and people with disability living in non-metropolitan areas where the intersections of race, gender and disability discrimination has compounding impacts on women, their families and communities in accessing adequate healthcare resulting in harmful and at times fatal outcomes.

The CESCR Committee also details the obligations of state parties to respect the right to health, particularly for “prisoners or detainees, minorities, asylum-seekers and illegal immigrants, to preventative, curative and palliative health services” and to abstain from enforcing discriminatory practices.¹³⁸ This Committee is clear that this right is violated by denying “access to health facilities, goods and services to particular individuals or groups as a result of de jure or de facto discrimination”.¹³⁹

The United Nations 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development includes 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDG), including goal 3 obligating governments to “ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages”. Specific to health justice, goal 3.4 aims to “reduce by one third premature mortality from non-communicable diseases through prevention and treatment and promote mental health and well-being” and goal 3.8 aims to achieve universal “access to quality essential health-care services and access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all”.¹⁴⁰

Obligations under Australian law

Australia has agreed to be bound by a series of international human rights treaties, optional protocols and reporting and communications obligations,¹⁴¹ which set out in clear terms Australia's international human rights obligations. Under international law, Australia is bound to comply with their provisions and to implement them domestically.^{vi, 142} However, they do not form part of Australia’s domestic law unless the treaties have been specifically incorporated into Australian law through legislation.¹⁴³

^{vi} Section 51(xxix) of the Australian Constitution, the ‘external affairs’ power, gives the Commonwealth Parliament the power to enact legislation that implements the terms of those international agreements to which Australia is a party.

Australia is a party to all the aforementioned treaties,^{vii} meaning that it has agreed to be bound by their provisions. Several rights have made it into domestic law at the federal level, including the *Racial Discrimination Act 1975 (Cth)*, the *Sex Discrimination Act 1984 (Cth)*, the *Australian Human Rights Commission Act 1986 (Cth)*, the *Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth)*, the *Age Discrimination Act 2004 (Cth)*, and at state and territory levels, including the *Human Rights Act 2004 (ACT)*, *Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006 (Vic)* and the *Human Rights Act 2019 (Qld)*. The principles can also be found in common law.

Significantly, Australia does not have a Bill of Rights in our Constitution. In the absence of Constitutional protections, the safeguards against human right violations provided in domestic legislation remain susceptible to override by the legislature and the courts continue to be denied power to deprive legal validity to legislation that contravene their terms.

^{vii} Australia is also a party to the [Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment](#), the [Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment](#), the [1967 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees](#) and the [1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees](#).

ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

- [Igniting Change interview - George Newhouse with Dan Mori \(2022\).](#)*
- [Igniting Change interview - George Newhouse with Kon Karapanagiotidis \(ASRC\) \(2022\).](#)
- [Submission to the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences \(2022\).](#)
- [Submission to the Australian Human Rights Commission National Anti-Racism Framework \(2022\).](#)*
- [Submission to the Queensland Parliament Community Support and Services Committee - Criminal Law \(Raising the Age of Responsibility\) Amendment Bill 2021 \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to NSW Select Committee's Inquiry into the Coronial Jurisdiction in New South Wales \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to the Australian Law Reform Commission: Judicial Impartiality Inquiry \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to the NSW Law Reform Commission - Open Justice Review \(2021\)](#)
- [Health Inquiry into Health Outcomes and Access to Health and Hospital Services in rural, regional, and remote New South Wales \(2021\).](#)
- [Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Final Report \(2021\).](#)
- [Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Kick-Off Event \(2021\).](#)
- [Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Pitch Event \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to the United Kingdom Parliamentary Committee scrutinising the Nationality and Borders Bill \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability Submission on laws, policies and practice affecting migrants, refugees and citizens from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds \(2021\).](#)
- [Submission to the NSW Select Committee on the High Level of First Nations People in Custody Oversight and Review of Deaths in Custody, Oversight and Review of Deaths in Custody \(2020\).](#)
- [Submission to the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal Statutory Review \(2019\).](#)

* Publication pending.

ENDNOTES

¹ Yin Paradies, Jehonathan Ben, Nida Denson, Amanuel Elias, Naomi Priest, Alex Pieterse, Arpana Gupta, Margaret Kelaher and Gilbert Gee, 'Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis' (2015) *PLoS One* 10(9) <<https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0131244>>; NSW Nurses & Midwives' Association, 'Prejudice Impacts Aboriginal Health' (online article, 30 June 2017) <<http://www.nswnma.asn.au/Staging/prejudice-impacts-aboriginal-health/>>; Kalinda Griffiths, Clare Coleman, Vanessa Lee and Richard Madden, 'How colonisation determines social justice and Indigenous health - a review of the literature' (2016) 33(1) *Journal of Population Research*, 9-30; Yin Paradies, 'Colonisation, racism and indigenous health' (2016) 33(1) *Journal of Population Research*, 83-96.

² Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 <<http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/other/IndigLRes/rciadic/>>.

³ See Inquest into the death of David Dungay, Coroner's Court of NSW, Magistrate Derek Lee, 22 November 2019 <<https://coroners.nsw.gov.au/coroners-court/download.html/documents/findings/2019/DUNGAY%20David%20-%20Findings%20-%20v2.pdf>>; Inquest into the Death of Naomi Williams, Coroner's Court of NSW, Magistrate Harriet Grahame, Deputy State Coroner, 29 July 2019 <[https://coroners.nsw.gov.au/coroners-court/download.html/documents/findings/2019/Naomi Williams findings.pdf](https://coroners.nsw.gov.au/coroners-court/download.html/documents/findings/2019/Naomi%20Williams%20findings.pdf)>; Inquest into the Death of Ms Dhu, State Coroner Fogliani, Coroner's Court of WA, 16 December 2016 <https://www.coronerscourt.wa.gov.au/l/inquest_into_the_death_of_ms_dhu.aspx>; Inquest into the Death of Shona Hookey, Coroner's Court of NSW, Deputy State Coroner H.C.B. Dillon, 22 December 2016 <[https://coroners.nsw.gov.au/coroners-court/download.html/documents/findings/2016/Hookey findings FINAL 22 Dec 16.pdf](https://coroners.nsw.gov.au/coroners-court/download.html/documents/findings/2016/Hookey%20findings%20FINAL%20Dec%2016.pdf)>.

⁴ Basic Principles for the Treatment of Prisoners, adopted by General Assembly resolution 45/111 of 14 December 1990 [9].

⁵ Committee against Torture, Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic reports of Australia, UN Doc CAT/C/AUS/CO/4-5 (23 December 2014) 6 [16].

⁶ Basic Principles for the Treatment of Prisoners, adopted by General Assembly resolution 45/111 of 14 December 1990) [9].

⁷ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 [92] <<http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/other/IndigLRes/rciadic/>>.

⁸ Jannah Anderson, Rachael Farrell, and Samanta Cobcroft, 'Refugees and Asylum Seekers, and COVID-19' (Investigative Paper, National Justice Project, August 2020) 3; Stefan Armbruster, 'Human Rights Commissioner Calls for Immigration Detainee Release over Coronavirus Infection Fears', *SBS News* (Online, 17 April 2020) <<https://www.sbs.com.au/news/human-rights-commissioner-calls-for-immigration-detainees-release-over-coronavirus-infection-fears/e76e94a1-1b56-4b8a-a164-f6f5f89df648>>; Paul Karp, Lorena Allam and Nick Evershed, 'Indigenous vaccination gap grows as NSW outbreak claims seven Aboriginal lives', *The Guardian* (online, 1 October 2021) <<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/oct/01/indigenous-vaccination-gap-grows-as-nsw-outbreak-claims-seven-aboriginal-lives>>; Ben Doherty, 'Inside Melbourne's Park hotel, refugees sit and wait for Covid to find them', *The GUardian* (online, 26 October 2021) <<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/oct/26/inside-melbournes-park-hotel-refugees-sit-and-wait-for-covid-to-find-them>>; Australian Associated Press, 'Indigenous people infected with Covid Delta strain at twice the rate of other Australians' *The Guardian* (online, 14 October 2021) <<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/oct/14/indigenous-people-infected-with-covid-delta-strain-at-twice-the-rate-of-other-australians>>; Mostafa Rachwani, 'Fear and loathing in western Sydney: how NSW's Covid response failed migrant communities', *The Guardian* (Online 13 August 2021) <<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/aug/13/fear-and-loathing-in-western-sydney-how-nsws-covid-response-failed-migrant-communities>>; Erin Somerville, 'Indigenous prisoners under 'extreme distress' amid pandemic healthcare fears', *ABC News* (online, 6 October 2021)

<https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-10-06/indigenous-prisoners-face-healthcare-shortfalls-during-covid/100514998>.

⁹ Robyn Williams, 'Cultural Safety – What Does it Mean for our Work Practice?' (1999) 23(2) *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 213.

¹⁰ Australian Health Practitioner Regulation Agency, The National Scheme's Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health and Cultural Safety Strategy 2020-2025, 9 <<https://www.ahpra.gov.au/About-AHPRA/Aboriginal-and-Torres-Strait-Islander-Health-Strategy/health-and-cultural-safety-strategy.aspx>>.

¹¹ Yin Paradies, Jehonathan Ben, Nida Denson, Amanuel Elias, Naomi Priest, Alex Pieterse, Arpana Gupta, Margaret Kelaher and Gilbert Gee, 'Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis' (2015) 10(9) *PLoS One* <<https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0130233>> (plos.org)

¹² Stella Artuso, 'Factors influencing health care utilisation among Aboriginal cardiac patients in central Australia: a qualitative study' (2013) 13(83) *BMC Health Services Research* <<http://bmchealthservres.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1472-6963-13-83>>; Australian Indigenous Doctors' Association, Policy Statement <https://www.aida.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Racism-in-Australias-health-system-AIDA-policy-statement_v1.pdf>.

¹³ Christopher Mayes, 'White Medicine, White Ethics: On the Historical Formation of Racism in Australian Healthcare' (2020) 44(3) *Journal of Australian Studies*, 287; Aileen Moreton-Robinson, 'Towards a New Research Agenda? Foucault, Whiteness and Indigenous Sovereignty' (2006) 42(4) *Journal of Sociology*, 383.

¹⁴ The Royal Australasian College of Physicians, 'Policy on Refugee and Asylum Seeker Health' (online, May 2015) <https://www.racp.edu.au/docs/default-source/advocacy-library/policy-on-refugee-and-asylum-seeker-health.pdf?sfvrsn=6b092f1a_0>.

¹⁵ Amanuel Elias and Yin Paradies, 'The Costs of Institutional Racism and its Ethical Implications for Healthcare' (2021) 18 *Bioethical Inquiry*, 45-58, 53 <<https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s11673-020-10073-0.pdf>>.

¹⁶ Anne Kavanagh, 'Disability and public health research in Australia' (2020) 44(4) *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 262-264 <<https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1753-6405.13003>>.

¹⁷ Amanuel Elias and Yin Paradies, 'The Costs of Institutional Racism and its Ethical Implications for Healthcare' (2021) 18 *Bioethical Inquiry*, 48-51.

¹⁸ Dr Scott Avery, *Culture is Inclusion: A Narrative of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander People with Disability* (Sydney, N.S.W.: First Peoples Disability Network Australia, 2018), 43.

¹⁹ Australian Human Rights Commission, *National Anti-Racism Strategy 2012-2015*, Sydney: AHRC 2012.

²⁰ Australian Government, National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Plan 2013-2023 (Canberra: Australian Government, 2013).

²¹ Chelsea Watego, David Singh and Alissa Macoun, 'Partnership for Justice in Health: Scoping Paper on Race, Racism and the Australian Health System' (Discussion Paper, Lowtija Institute, May 2021).

²² Chelsea Watego, David Singh and Alissa Macoun, 'Partnership for Justice in Health: Scoping Paper on Race, Racism and the Australian Health System' (Discussion Paper, Lowtija Institute, May 2021), 3.

²³ Constitution of the World Health Organisation, opened for signature 22 July 1946 (entered into force on 7 April 1948); *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007) art 24(2); *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976), art 12; and United Nations Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, GA Res A/70/L.1 (25 September 2015) goal 3 to ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages.

²⁴ Chelsea Bond, 'Fifty Years on from the 1967 Referendum, It's Time to Tell the Truth About Race' *The Conversation* (Online, 30 May 2017) <<https://theconversation.com/fifty-years-on-from-the-1967-referendum-its-time-to-tell-the-truth-about-race-78403>>.

²⁵ Constitution of the World Health Organisation, opened for signature 22 July 1946 (entered into force on 7 April 1948); *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007) art 24(2); *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976) art 12; United Nations Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, GA Res A/70/L.1 (25 September 2015) goal 3.

²⁶ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007), art 24(1).

²⁷ Siddharth Shirodkar, 'Bias against Indigenous Australians: Implicit association test results for Australia' (2019) 22(3-4) *Journal of Australian Indigenous Issues*, 3-34, 3, 4
<<https://search.informit.com.au/fullText;dn=150032703197478;res=IELIND>>.

²⁸ Yin Paradies, Jehonathan Ben, Nida Denson, Amanuel Elias, Naomi Priest, Alex Pieterse, Arpana Gupta, Margaret Kelaher and Gilbert Gee, 'Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis' (2015) 10(9) *PLoS One* <<https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0132211>>; NSW Nurses & Midwives' Association, 'Prejudice Impacts Aboriginal Health' (online, 30 June 2017)
<<http://www.nswnma.asn.au/Staging/prejudice-impacts-aboriginal-health/>>; Kalinda Griffiths, Clare Coleman, Vanessa Lee and Richard Madden, 'How Colonisation Determines Social Justice and Indigenous Health - A Review of the Literature' (2016) 33(1) *Journal of Population Research*, 9-30; Yin Paradies, 'Colonisation, Racism and Indigenous Health' (2016) 33(1) *Journal of Population Research*, 83-96.

²⁹ Yin Paradies, Jehonathan Ben, Nida Denson, Amanuel Elias, Naomi Priest, Alex Pieterse, Arpana Gupta, Margaret Kelaher and Gilbert Gee, 'Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis' (2015) 10(9) *PLoS One*.

³⁰ Australian Human Rights Commission, 'Wiyi Yani U Thangani (Women's Voices): Securing Our Rights, Securing Our Future' (Report, 2020), 483 <<https://wiyiyaniuthangani.humanrights.gov.au/report>>

³¹ Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (Interim Report, October 2020) 458-459, 463 <[Interim Report \(royalcommission.gov.au\)](https://www.royalcommission.gov.au/interim-report)>.

³² Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (Interim Report, October 2020) 458-459, 186.

³³ Louise Newman, Nicholas Proctor and Michael Dudley, 'Seeking Asylum in Australia: Immigration Detention, Human Rights and Mental Health Care' (2013) 21(4) *Australas Psychiatry* 315-320, 318.

³⁴ Sydney Centre for International Law, 'Submission on laws, policies and practice affecting migrants, refugees and citizens from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds' Submission to the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, January 2021, 11 <https://justice.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/DRC-Submission-Final-Jan-2021_Redacted.pdf>.

³⁵ Human Rights Law Centre, 'Win for Doctor, Lawyers and Caseworkers as Last Children Leave Nauru' (Media Release, National Justice Project, 3 February 2019) <<https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2019/2/3/win-for-doctors-lawyers-and-caseworkers-as-last-children-leave-nauru>>; Human Rights Committee, Concluding Observations on the Sixth Periodic Report of Australia, CCPR, 3442 and 3444th mtg, CCPR/C/AUS/CO/6 (1 December 2017) [37]; *Plaintiff S99/2016 v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection* (2016) FCA 483 [276]-[77] (Bromberg J): In this case the court found the Minister and the Australian Government owed a duty of care in relation to providing safe and lawful abortion.

³⁶ Migration Amendment (Repairing Medical Transfers) Bill 2019
<https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Bills_Legislation/Bills_Search_Results/Result?bld=r6343>.

³⁷ *Home Affairs Legislation Amendment (Miscellaneous Measures) Act 2019* (Cth), sch 6.

³⁸ Migration Amendment (Repairing Medical Transfers) Bill 2019 (Cth), Explanatory Memorandum, 2.

³⁹ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, 'Medical Transfers from Offshore Processing to Australia', UNSW Sydney, (Factsheet, August 2021) 2-3
<https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/factsheet_medical_transfers.pdf>.

⁴⁰ *Migration Regulations* 1994, sch 2 cl 785.223(5)(a).

⁴¹ *Migration Regulations* 1994, sch 2 cl 785.223(5)(a).

⁴² *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976), art 12(1); *Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees*, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954) as modified by 1967 Protocol), art 31; Guy Goodwin-Gill 'Article 31 of the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees: Non-penalization, Detention, and Protection' in Feller et al (eds), *Refugee Protection in International Law* (CUP Cambridge 2003) 220-34.

⁴³ United Nations, *Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners*, GA Res 70/175, UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (8 January 2016).

⁴⁴ United Nations, *Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners*, GA Res 70/175, UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (8 January 2016), r1.

⁴⁵ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 [150].

⁴⁶ United Nations, *Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners*, GA Res 70/175, UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (8 January 2016), r22(2).

⁴⁷ United Nations, *Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners*, GA Res 70/175, UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (8 January 2016), r82.

⁴⁸ Paul Gregoire, 'Inmates Continue to Be Denied Medicare: An Interview With NSPTRP's Connie Georgatos', Sydney Criminal Lawyers, (Webpage 20 May 2021) <<https://www.sydneycriminallawyers.com.au/blog/inmates-continue-to-be-denied-medicare-an-interview-with-nsptrps-connie-georgatos/>>.

⁴⁹ United Nations. A/RES/37/194 - Principle of Medical Ethics. Geneva (CHE): UN; 1982.

⁵⁰ Paul Gregoire, 'Inmates Continue to Be Denied Medicare: An Interview With NSPTRP's Connie Georgatos', Sydney Criminal Lawyers, (Webpage 20 May 2021) <<https://www.sydneycriminallawyers.com.au/blog/inmates-continue-to-be-denied-medicare-an-interview-with-nsptrps-connie-georgatos/>>.

⁵¹ Royal Australian College of General Practitioners, 'Custodial health in Australia: Tips for providing healthcare to people in prison', East Melbourne Vic: RACGP 2019 <<https://www.racgp.org.au/FSDEDEV/media/documents/Faculties/SI/Custodial-health-in-Australia.pdf>>.

⁵² Australian Human Rights Commission, 'Wiyi Yani U Thangani (Women's Voices): Securing Our Rights, Securing Our Future' (Report, 2020), 203.

⁵³ Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (NSW: Auditor-General's Report 23 September 2021), 7.

⁵⁴ Australian Human Rights Commission, 'Wiyi Yani U Thangani (Women's Voices): Securing Our Rights, Securing Our Future' (Report, 2020), 203; Stuart Kinner, 'The mental health of justice-involved adolescents - Submission to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System', Murdoch Children's Institute, The University of Melbourne <https://mispgh.unimelb.edu.au/_data/assets/pdf_file/0008/3138578/Submission-Kinner-MCRI-UOM.pdf>.

⁵⁵ Australian Human Rights Commission, 'Wiyi Yani U Thangani (Women's Voices): Securing Our Rights, Securing Our Future' (Report, 2020), 203; Stuart Kinner, 'The mental health of justice-involved adolescents - Submission to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System', Murdoch Children's Institute, The University of Melbourne.

⁵⁶ Productivity Commission, *Australia's Prison Dilemma*, Research paper, Canberra 2021 <<https://www.pc.gov.au/research/completed/prison-dilemma/prison-dilemma.pdf>>.

⁵⁷ Productivity Commission, *Australia's Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 28.

⁵⁸ Productivity Commission, *Australia's Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 9.

⁵⁹ Productivity Commission, *Australia's Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 32.

⁶⁰ Productivity Commission, *Australia's Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 31.

⁶¹ Samantha Battams, Toni Delany-Crowe, Matthew Fisher, Lester Wright, Michael McGreevy, Dennis McDermott, and Fran Baum, 'Reducing Incarceration Rates in Australia Through Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Crime Prevention' (2021) 32(6) *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 618-645, 637.

⁶² Melanie Vujkovic et al., 'Queensland Government to Run Two Privately Owned Prisons in Bid to Reduce Assaults' (online 26 March 2019) <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-03-26/queensland-private-prisons-to-be-run-by-state-government/10938192>.

⁶³ Samantha Battams, Toni Delany-Crowe, Matthew Fisher, Lester Wright, Michael McGreevy, Dennis McDermott, and Fran Baum, 'Reducing Incarceration Rates in Australia Through Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Crime Prevention' (2021) 32(6) *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 618-645, 637.

⁶⁴ Samantha Battams, Toni Delany-Crowe, Matthew Fisher, Lester Wright, Michael McGreevy, Dennis McDermott, and Fran Baum, 'Reducing Incarceration Rates in Australia Through Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Crime Prevention' (2021) 32(6) *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 637; Samantha Battams, Toni Delany-Crowe, Matthew Fisher, Lester Wright, Michael McGreevy, Dennis McDermott, and Fran Baum, 'Reducing Incarceration Rates in Australia Through Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Crime Prevention' (2021) 32(6) *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 618-645, 637.

⁶⁵ *Health Insurance Act 1973* (Cth), s 19(2).

⁶⁶ *Health Insurance Act 1973* (Cth), s 19(2).

⁶⁷ Leanne Dowse, Simone Rowe, Eileen Baldry and Michael Baker, 'Police Responses to People with Disability', Research Report, Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (October 2021), 75.

⁶⁸ Leanne Dowse, Simone Rowe, Eileen Baldry and Michael Baker, 'Police Responses to People with Disability', Research Report, Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (October 2021), 11.

⁶⁹ Leanne Dowse, Simone Rowe, Eileen Baldry and Michael Baker, 'Police Responses to People with Disability', Research Report, Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (October 2021), 4.

⁷⁰ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 'The health of Australia's prisoners 2015' (Report, 2015) <<https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/9c42d6f3-2631-4452-b0df-9067fd71e33a/aihw-phe-207.pdf.aspx?inline=true>>.

⁷¹ Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (Interim Report, October 2020) 458-459, 451.

⁷² Australian Civil Society CRPD Shadow Report Working Group, 'Disability Rights Now 2019' (Submission to the CRPD in response to the List of issues prior to the submission of the combined second and third periodic reports of Australia, 26 July 2019), 24.

⁷³ Disability Royal Commission, 'Overview of responses to the Criminal Justice System Issues paper' (Issues Paper, December 2020), 6 <[https://disability.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2021-01/Overview of responses to the Criminal Justice System Issues paper.pdf](https://disability.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2021-01/Overview_of_responses_to_the_Criminal_Justice_System_Issues_paper.pdf)>.

⁷⁴ New South Wales Bar Association, Submission to Council of Attorney-General, Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Review (4 March 2020) 4.

⁷⁵ Royal Australasian College of Physicians, 'Submission to the Council of Attorneys General Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Reviewing' (February 2020), 3.

⁷⁶ Law Council of Australia, Submission to Council of Attorney General, *Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Review* (2 March 2020), 16.

⁷⁷ Leanne Dowse, Simone Rowe, Eileen Baldry and Michael Baker, 'Police Responses to People with Disability', Research Report, Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability (October 2021), 108.

- ⁷⁸ Human Rights Law Centre, Submission to the Council of Attorneys-General, *Process to Raise the Age of Criminal Responsibility* (28 February 2020), 6.
- ⁷⁹ Royal Australasian College of Physicians, ‘Submission to the Council of Attorneys General Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Reviewing’ (February 2020), 3.
- ⁸⁰ Aboriginal Legal Service of Western Australia Submission to the Council of Attorneys-General, *Review of the Age of Criminal Responsibility* (28 February 2020), 9.
- ⁸¹ Law Council of Australia Submission to the Council of Attorneys-General, *Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Review* (2 March 2020) 12; Danila Dilba Health Service, Submission to the Council of Attorneys-General, *Age of Criminal Responsibility Working Group Review* (28 February 2020), 7.
- ⁸² *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, adopted by General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) (entered into force 23 March 1976, art 7; *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*, opened for signature 10 December 1984, adopted by General Assembly resolution 39/46 (entered into force 26 June 1987), art 16; *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990), arts 23, 37.
- ⁸³ NDIS, ‘Justice system guidelines’ (Web Page) <<https://ourguidelines.ndis.gov.au/media/1549/download?attachment>>.
- ⁸⁴ NDIS, ‘What NDIS supports can you get in the justice system?’ (Web Page, 29 November 2021) <<https://www.ndis.gov.au/understanding/ndis-and-other-government-services/justice>>.
- ⁸⁵ NDIS, ‘What NDIS supports can you get in the justice system?’ (Web Page, 29 November 2021) <<https://www.ndis.gov.au/understanding/ndis-and-other-government-services/justice>>.
- ⁸⁶ National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013 (Cth) s7.24(b)(i), 7.25(a).
- ⁸⁷ See: Angeline Ferdinand, Libby Massey, Jennifer Cullen, Jeromey Temple, Daniel Chamravi, Kristy Meiselbach, Yin Paradies, Gareth Baynam, Ravi Savarirayan and Margaret Kelaher, ‘Understanding disability through the lens of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people – challenges and opportunities’ Melbourne School of Population and Global Health, The University Of Melbourne <https://www.lowitja.org.au/content/Document/PDF/NDIS_Evaluation_M_Kelaher_v2.pdf>; Legal Aid NSW Submission to Ernst & Young Australia, ‘NDIS Thin Markets Project’ (Webpage) June 2019 <https://www.legalaid.nsw.gov.au/_data/assets/pdf_file/0017/31517/Legal-Aid-NSW-Submission-NDIS-thin-markets-project.pdf>; Royal Australasian College of Physicians, ‘RACP Submission - Joint Standing Committee on the National Disability Insurance Scheme Inquiry into NDIS Planning’, September 2019 <https://www.racp.edu.au/docs/default-source/advocacy-library/c-racp-submission-to-ndis-inquiry---planning_app-gm.pdf?sfvrsn=904ae01a_12>.
- ⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch, ‘I Needed Help, Instead I was Punished’ Abuse and Neglect of Prisoners with Disabilities in Australia’, Human Rights Watch (Web Page, 6 February 2018) <<https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/02/06/i-needed-help-instead-i-was-punished/abuse-and-neglect-prisoners-disabilities>>.
- ⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch, ‘Abuse and Neglect of Prisoners with Disabilities in Australia’ (6 February 2018) <<https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/02/06/i-needed-help-instead-i-was-punished/abuse-and-neglect-prisoners-disabilities>>.
- ⁹⁰ Commonwealth of Australia Joint Standing Committee on the National Disability Insurance Scheme ‘Provision of services under the NDIS for people with psychosocial disabilities related to a mental health condition (August 2017), 45 <https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/National_Disability_Insurance_Scheme/MentalHealth/Report>.
- ⁹¹ Productivity Commission, *Australia’s Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 66.
- ⁹² Productivity Commission, *Australia’s Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 67.
- ⁹³ Productivity Commission, *Australia’s Prison Dilemma* (Research Paper, 2021), 23.

-
- ⁹⁴ Anne Grunseit, Suzie Forell and Emily McCarron, 'Taking justice into custody: the legal needs of prisoners - summary report' (2008) 2 *Justice Issues*, 4
<<http://www.lawfoundation.net.au/ljf/print/DD9BFEC9F2E3B891CA25753E000ECC22.html>>.
- ⁹⁵ Senate Community Affairs Committee, 'Indefinite detention of people with cognitive and psychiatric impairment in Australia' (29 November 2016), [4.12].
<https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Community_Affairs/IndefiniteDetention45/Report/c09>.
- ⁹⁶ Mental Health Commission of NSW, 'Towards a just system: mental illness and cognitive impairment in the criminal justice system', Sydney 2017, 8
https://www.nswmentalhealthcommission.com.au/sites/default/files/old/documents/justice_paper_final_web.pdf.
- ⁹⁷ NSW Mental Health Commission, 'Towards a Just System: Mental Illness and Cognitive Impairment in the Criminal Justice System' (Report, 2017), 8.
- ⁹⁸ Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (Report, 23 September 2021), 7.
- ⁹⁹ Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (Report, 23 September 2021), 7.
- ¹⁰⁰ First Peoples Disability Justice Consortium, 'Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Perspectives on the Recurrent and Indefinite Detention of People with Cognitive and Psychiatric Impairment' Senate Inquiry on the Indefinite Detention of People with Cognitive and Psychiatric Impairment (April 2016) <https://fpdn.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/FPDN-Senate-Inquiry-Indefinite-Detention-Submission_Final.pdf>.
- ¹⁰¹ First Peoples Disability Justice Consortium, 'Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Perspectives on the Recurrent and Indefinite Detention of People with Cognitive and Psychiatric Impairment' Senate Inquiry on the Indefinite Detention of People with Cognitive and Psychiatric Impairment (April 2016).
- ¹⁰² Australian Law Reform Commission, *Pathways to Justice – An Inquiry into the Incarceration Rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples* (Report No. 133, December 2017), 336 <https://www.alrc.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/final_report_133_amended1.pdf>.
- ¹⁰³ Disability Royal Commission, 'Overview of responses to the Criminal Justice System Issues paper' (Issues Paper, December 2020), 7.
- ¹⁰⁴ Australian Law Reform Commission, *Pathways to Justice – An Inquiry into the Incarceration Rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples* (Report No. 133, December 2017), 52.
- ¹⁰⁵ Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (Report, 23 September 2021), 8.
- ¹⁰⁶ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 [127c].
- ¹⁰⁷ Simon Pettit, Paul Simpson, Jocelyn Jones, Megan Williams, M. Mofizul Islam, Anne Parkinson, Bianca Calabria, Tony Butler, 'Holistic primary health care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander prisoners: exploring the role of Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations' (2019) 43 *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 538-543 <<https://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12941>>.
- ¹⁰⁸ Simon Pettit, Paul Simpson, Jocelyn Jones, Megan Williams, M. Mofizul Islam, Anne Parkinson, Bianca Calabria, Tony Butler, 'Holistic primary health care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander prisoners: exploring the role of Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations' (2019) 43 *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 538-543.
- ¹⁰⁹ Simon Pettit, Paul Simpson, Jocelyn Jones, Megan Williams, M. Mofizul Islam, Anne Parkinson, Bianca Calabria, Tony Butler, 'Holistic primary health care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander prisoners: exploring the role of Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations' (2019) 43 *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 538-543.
- ¹¹⁰ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 [152c].
- ¹¹¹ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol. 5 [152e].
- ¹¹² Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (Report, 23 September 2021), 27.

-
- ¹¹³ Audit Office of New South Wales, *Access to Health Services in Custody* (Report, 23 September 2021), 8.
- ¹¹⁴ New South Wales Council for Civil Liberties, 'Deaths in Custody' (online 17 July 2021; updated 5 April 2022) <https://www.nswccl.org.au/deaths_in_custody>.
- ¹¹⁵ Aboriginal Health and Medical Research Council, 'Select Committee on the Coronial Jurisdiction in NSW' (Policy Submission, 2021) <<https://www.ahmrc.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/AHMRC-Policy-Submission-Select-Committee-on-the-Coronial-Jurisdiction-in-NSW.pdf>>.
- ¹¹⁶ Australian Law Reform Commission, *Pathways to Justice – An Inquiry into the Incarceration Rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples* (Report No. 133, December 2017), 4.
- ¹¹⁷ Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody (Final Report, April 1991) vol.1, 170 [4.7.4].
- ¹¹⁸ *Coroners Act 2009* (NSW) s 82.
- ¹¹⁹ George Newhouse, Daniel Ghezelbash and Alison Whittaker, 'The Experience of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Participants in Australia's Coronial Inquest System: Reflections from the Front Line' (2020) 9(4) *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy*, 76, 79.
- ¹²⁰ Lorena Allam, 'David Dungay inquest: guards who restrained Indigenous man before his death won't be disciplined', *The Guardian* (22 November 2019) <<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/nov/22/david-dungay-inquest-guards-who-restrained-indigenous-man-before-he-died-wont-be-disciplined>>.
- ¹²¹ Australian Law Reform Commission, *Pathways to Justice – An Inquiry into the Incarceration Rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples* (Report No. 133, December 2017), [14.68].
- ¹²² Human Rights Law Centre, 'Australian Law Reform Commissions Inquiry into the Incarceration Rates of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples' Submission No 68 (4 September 2017) <https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Women/WG/DeprivedLiberty/CSO/Human_Rights_Law_Centre-2.pdf>.
- ¹²³ Human Rights Law Centre, 'Australian Law Reform Commissions Inquiry into the Incarceration Rates of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples' Submission No.68 (4 September 2017).
- ¹²⁴ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007), art 25(1).
- ¹²⁵ *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976), art 12(1).
- ¹²⁶ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)' (CESCR General Comment No. 14), adopted 11 August 2000 [3].
- ¹²⁷ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007).
- ¹²⁸ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007), art 24 s2.
- ¹²⁹ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007), art 7 s 1.
- ¹³⁰ *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People*, GA Res 61/178 UN Doc A/RES/61/L.67 (13 September 2007), art 7 s 2.
- ¹³¹ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)' (CESCR General Comment No. 14), adopted 11 August 2000 [12(c)].
- ¹³² Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)' (CESCR General Comment No. 14), adopted 11 August 2000 [27]
- ¹³³ *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990), art 24.

¹³⁴ *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990), art 23.

¹³⁵ *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990), art 22(1).

¹³⁶ *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, together with its Optional Protocol, opened for signature 21 December 1965, 660 UNTS 195 (entered into force 4 January 1969), art 5(e)(iv).

¹³⁷ *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women*, opened for signature 18 December 1979, 1249 UNTS 13 (entered into force 3 September 1981), art 12.

¹³⁸ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)', adopted 11 August 2000 [34].

¹³⁹ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)', adopted 11 August 2000 [50].

¹⁴⁰ United Nations Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, GA Res A/70/L.1 (25 September 2015) goal 3, 16.

¹⁴¹ Australian Government Attorney-General's Department, *International human rights system* (Web Page, no date) <<https://www.ag.gov.au/rights-and-protections/human-rights-and-anti-discrimination/international-human-rights-system>>.

¹⁴² See: *The Commonwealth of Australia v Tasmania* (The Tasmanian Dam Case) (1983) 158 CLR 1.

¹⁴³ *Kioa v West* (1985) 159 CLR 550.